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The Trust has had a productive year in support of the Nixon Memorial Hospital in Segbwema, Sierra Leone. It has overseen the completion of a number of projects it has enabled at the hospital and observed significant progress in its continuing long term commitments, improving healthcare provision to the community of Segbwema. 
The trustees have met formally 5 times throughout the year with considerable exchange between these meetings to administer the work of the charity. There have been no changes to trustees, although the trust was very saddened at the sudden loss of the Reverend Francis Nabieu, previous president of the Methodist Church in Sierra Leone, who died whilst visiting Sierra Leone in May. His significant contribution to the work of the charity and the hospital will be sorely missed.   

Our work has focussed on essential medicines provision, training, community health through latrine building, hospital infrastructure development and equipment provision. This year has also seen us embark on a programme of facilitating voluntary medical personnel to work at the hospital. We continue to maintain close working relationships with the hospital and partner organisations both in the UK and Sierra Leone.  

Friends of Nixon continues to be very generously supported by individuals, trusts and churches, enabling it to progress and expand the work it undertakes. Particular generosity is noted from the congregations of Stamford Methodist Church, Norton Methodist Church, Evesham Methodist Church, Marlow Methodist Church and The Gibbs Trust. In addition to these financial contributions, we are grateful to individuals who kindly give their time to the charity, in particular to Chris Hancock for development and upkeep of the website. 

The hospital has had a positive year and has benefited from a period of stability following the Ebola epidemic. It has seen the realisation of benefits from both Post-Ebola funded projects, together with those whose initiation pre-dated the epidemic. Notable improvements by partner organisations include the completion of a large scale solar power project enabling 24-hour electricity, the building of a new triage centre and the provision of running water and hand wash basins for the wards and outpatients. Although recruitment and retention of qualified staff remains difficult, the hospital has recently appointed Dr Sheku Tamu to join resident Medical Superintendent, Dr Tamba Missa. In addition, voluntary medic Dr Thomas Kenny joined the hospital for 6 months providing valuable medical expertise and training. 

The first year of the Trust’s provisional 4-year programme to provide funds for essential medicines at the hospital has been implemented successfully. As a result of the initiative, which involves regular contributions to the hospital’s drug budget, the pharmacy is now consistently well stocked with necessary essential medication, enabling continuity of medical care.  It has brought a level of financial stability to this core service, enables patients to have reliable access to the medicines they need and promotes confidence in the hospital by the community. 

The 4 staff members who the Trust funded through further training have now completed their courses. The two nurses who undertook formal midwifery training graduated in October 2016 and have returned to full time work at the hospital. Their presence has doubled the number of qualified midwives on the maternity ward and will contribute to reducing the very high maternal mortality rates still observed in Sierra Leone. The nurse who undertook Community Health Officer training has sat his final exams and is awaiting his results and the staff member the charity supported through his final year of public health training has subsequently taken on the role of the public health tutor at the nursing school. 

The completion of the solar project enabled us to fund oxygen machines for the hospital wards. An initial pilot project on the children’s ward with the installation of one machine supplying 3 beds led by Dr Thomas Kenny was an overwhelming success and resulted in a significant reduction in child mortality rates at the hospital. Following this the Trust funded further oxygen concentrator machines for all areas of the hospital. We are pleased that the hospital now has access to this essential and lifesaving intervention. 

The new water well and pump on the hospital site, funded by the Trust, has been completed and is now fully operational. This has improved the water supply at the hospital for patients, staff and students with a reported decrease in the prevalence of waterborne illness amongst those using the hospital site. Other equipment funded through the Trust this year includes air conditioning units for the operating theatre and for the pharmacy to ensure medications are stored in the correct environment. 

In view of the need for additional doctors at the hospital the Trust were grateful to be in a positon to grant support to Dr Thomas Kenny, enabling him to work as a voluntary medic at the hospital for 6 months this year. He was a great asset to the hospital, delivering training for both nursing students and hospital staff, alongside implementing a number of projects to improve the treatment patients receive. He was key in overseeing the introduction of oxygen machines to the hospital and associated protocols. We are extremely thankful for the dedication he demonstrated. Following this success, we will continue with aims to recruit and facilitate further voluntary medical staff to provide additional support at the hospital. The next voluntary medic is scheduled to commence work at the hospital in March 2017. 

The community health work centred on sanitation and latrine building has continued with completion of a further 22 latrines in the second group of 4 villages identified by the hospital. Experience from the initial pilot project has improved construction standards. The community health team are commencing work in a further third group of villages. The Trust will continue to support this essential work but is also keen to ensure that the community health team is sufficiently resourced to ensure health education can be embedded alongside construction work with appropriate follow up.  

We were pleased that several of our trustees, including Dr Janet Barter and Mr William Hobson, could visit the hospital this year both to assess progress and current needs at the hospital and continue to strengthen our working relationship. 

Although this year has been progressive for both the Trust and the hospital, significant challenges remain. In particular, the nursing school, which is integral to the hospital’s future, faces a period of transition and adaption in order to deliver new courses after the phasing out of the current community nursing course it offers. Furthermore, the challenge of assisting the hospital to improve its management remains, as does the need to ensure appropriately qualified staff can be both recruited and retained into key roles.

Over the next year, the Trust will continue its support of essential drug provision, continue to recruit and facilitate voluntary medical personnel, and continue with its support of community latrine building, ensuring that it is supported by health promotion work. In addition, we will focus on assisting the nursing school in making the necessary changes and adaptations it needs to deliver new courses, whether infrastructure, training or resources. 
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